.BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

February 21, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 21, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 


Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Town Manager’s Report
Mr. Sylvia announced that we were in the process of a Request for Qualifications for legal services in regards to Entergy negotiations.  He announced that we had received 8 proposals for legal counsel and 3 proposals for appraisal services.  He explained that they had spent a considerable amount of time working through the process and will identify who would be best suited for the Town. 
LICENSES 
Vehicle for Hire Operator

David Mead, Jr.

9 Bradford Blvd.

Carver

Patriot Transportation

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Common Victualler (Amendment)

Manos Cappy’s  Pizza Inc. d/b/a Cappy’s Pizza is changing their corporate name to Vanatiel Inc. d/b/a Cappy’s Pizza.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Class III Auto Dealer (New)

Amy Niederberger and Gerald Fabich

605 Wareham Road

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Department.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)
Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

Applebee’s Northeast Inc. d/b/a Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill and Bar

113 Samoset Street

Applying for Group III – Live/Recorded Music

They currently have Group I- Radio, tv

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Red Robin International, Inc. d/b/a Red Robin America’s Gourmet Burgers & Spirits, 269 Colony Place is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their application for an annual all alcohol restaurant license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Jukebox, radio, tv

· Sunday entertainment – Jukebox, radio, tv, four regular video games

· Automatic Amusement –four coin operated video games

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

· Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the approval of the Building and Health departments.
Selectman Schena moved to approve the above licenses and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
One Day Liquor License
Zion Lutheran Church, 384 Court Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for March 4, 2006 from 5:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for an HAS fundraiser to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of January 31, 2006 and February 7, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Vice Chairman Malaguti.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Acceptance of Deed – The Board signed the Acceptance of Deed for the Joslin Diabetes Center dated November 10, 2005 and recorded with the Plymouth County Registry of Deeds.  The deed had already been signed by the Plymouth Conservation Commission and had been reviewed by Town Counsel.

PUBLIC HEARING – RED ROBIN INTERNATIONAL INC.
Mr. Howard Miller, attorney for the applicant, explained that they were changing their manager to a Mr. Dan Manning. He explained that John Grant would no longer be the manager on record.  He explained that they hoped to finish the restaurant by the end of April.  He explained that Red Robin was a wholly owned subsidiary and that they had 300 restaurants in the United States and Canada.  He explained that this was a restaurant establishment first and that the liquor was just a convenience for their customers.  They were requesting opening for 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 a.m. closing.  
PUBLIC HEARING – RED ROBIN INTERNATIONAL INC. (continued)

Mr. Daniel Manning, General Manager of this Red Robin location, explained that he was pleased to introduce a first class operation to the Town.  He said they have great values and great food. He explained that they would employ between 60-100 full and part time people.   
After a brief question and answer period, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this license application and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Catherine McKenna, a member of the Jordan Hospital Club Polar Plunge Committee, explained that this was the fourth year of the Polar Plunge.  She explained that this year, the plunge would be on Saturday, March 4, 2005 at noon.  She explained that the money raised would go to the cancer center at the hospital and that last year they raised over 75K.  She urged everyone to either plunge or sponsor someone who would be plunging. 
Chairman Tavares thanked the committee for all of their hard work. 

STREET NAME CHANGES – CHRISTA MCAULIFFE TO INDUSTRIAL PARK ROAD AND A PORTION OF RESNICK ROAD TO MCAULIFFE WAY
Mr. Denis Hanks, representing the Parking and Traffic Task Force, explained that there had been some confusion in the past about the flow of these two roads, as well as an issue with mail delivery.  Mr. Hanks explained that the request to look into this change came from the Industrial Park Association.  Mr. Hanks explained that the present Christa McAuliffe Blvd would become Industrial Park Road and a portion of Resnick Road that crosses over Industrial Park Road would be renamed McAuliffe Way. 

Mr. Tyler Fairchild, representing Joyal Capital Management, asked if this change would affect their address at 50 Resnick Road.  After looking at the map, Mr. Hanks explained that it wouldn’t affect them.  Mr. Jack Nunneman, representing Auto Tech, asked when this would go into effect and Mr. Hanks explained that if the Selectmen recommended this it would take place shortly thereafter as the Town had to go through a process to complete the changes.  Chairman Tavares asked that this process be completed as soon as possible. 
Selectmen Schena asked the Parking and Traffic Task Force to reconsider naming roads, streets etc. after tragic events because time does elapse and people forget. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this change and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

COMMITTEE FOR PRIVATE AND GRAVEL ROADS RECOMMENDATION

Mr. Larry Rosenblum, Chairman for the Committee for Private and Gravel Road Improvement, explained that the committee was selected by the Selectmen and subsequently charged to review the conditions of private and gravel roads in the Town of Plymouth and make a recommendation.  He explained that he was here to present the committee’s draft recommendation to the Selectmen. He said these recommendations were not a one-size-fits-all solution.  He explained there were several factors to consider when making a recommendation.  Mr. Rosenblum introduced the members of the Committee and explained that Mr. George Crombie would be making the presentation.
Mr. Crombie explained that he would take them through the findings and recommendations.  He explained that the duties of the Committee were to create a plan for maintenance and upgrading of gravel and private roads in Plymouth.  He also said that the Committee was commissioned to identify a strategy to finance improvements to these roads, report the progress at the 2005 Spring Town Meeting and finally, to present the final recommendations and action plan at the 2006 Spring Town Meeting.
COMMITTEE FOR PRIVATE AND GRAVEL ROADS RECOMMENDATION (continued)
Mr. Crombie then elaborated on the issues of these roads, the activities of the Committee and finally the Committee’s findings.  Mr. Crombie also explained the development trends and patterns, the differences between a public and private road, what the town’s role was and how much money was currently spent on road maintenance.  

Mr. Crombie also presented the Committee’s major recommendations.  Some of the recommendations included continuing to deliver current levels of service to private roads, upgrading the private minor collector roads to engineered gravel road standards, developing design and engineering criteria for paving minor collector roads and establishing a Private and Gravel Roads Improvement Committee.  The Committee also discussed a betterment program for Private Local Streets, a Minor Collector Improvement Program and the costs associated with them, in addition to protecting the special character of rural roads as well. 
Mr. Crombie ended his presentation with the follow up work that needed to be completed, including but not limited to, the development of policies and guidelines for roads that currently do not receive public services, design guidelines to protect and enhance other roads, and a betterment program for non-residential areas.  He informed the Selectmen that the next steps included town board presentations, the development of legislation and language for Town Meeting and ballot questions, and to issue a report to Town Meeting.

Chairman Tavares thanked every member of the committee for their efforts.  

Mr. Rosenblum also thanked the members of the Committee as well as Russ Firth and George Crombie for their efforts as well, and stated that the Planning Board felt their findings and work were excellent.   

Selectman Schena expressed his gratitude to the Committee and to all those who helped. He commented that this was the beginning of how we should deal with issues in Plymouth.  He said that the citizens would now have a choice after Town Meeting approval.  

Selectman Loewenberg asked Mr. Rosenblum if he could reiterate, for the public, other opportunities for our citizens to react about special funding for these private roads.  Mr. Rosenblum explained that the Committee planed on taking this to the Finance Committee and planned on holding public hearings so that the public could be heard and that they would encourage the public to participate.  Ms. Loewenberg said she had been approached by a neighborhood that had an issue with their private roads.  She felt that it would be good to create an outreach to neighborhood associations with this issue and thought that they should be contacted and a presentation made to them.  Mr. Rosenblum explained that they could do that when and if they were identified.  He explained that the presentation was currently on the Town’s website.  

Ms. Elsbeth Franks, an Old Sandwich Road Resident, handed out literature to the Board and although she applauded the efforts of the Committee, she thought that this was poorly timed and further explained that she thought this should be put on hold until after the School issue has been settled.      

Chairman Tavares once again thanked the Committee for their hard work and explained that the Board would hear from the Committee in the upcoming weeks.   
SNOW REMOVAL UPDATE
Mr. Crombie gave a PowerPoint presentation update on Snow Removal for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Crombie included improvements to the 2006 Snow Removal Program, including but not limited to, a more comprehensive routing system, improved weather monitoring, improved sidewalk plowing and a new snow supervision structure.
Mr. Crombie also updated the board on the amount of snowfall received to date and the average annual snowfall for Plymouth.  He presented the annual snow budget and showed how, over the last five years, we have exceeded the budget.  Mr. Crombie showed the costs associated with the snow along with the inflating costs of snow removal supplies.
Lastly, Mr. Crombie explained that there had been fewer complaint calls since the implementation of the New Snow Plan.
SNOW REMOVAL UPDATE (continued)                                                             
Chairman Tavares praised the DPW for the great job they had done on the last storm we had.   

Vice Chairman Malaguti commented that the presentation was good however; he felt that routes need to be reworked.  He felt that the routes should have been done by the snow plowers and not the engineers.  Mr. Malaguti also felt that there was too much iron out on the light storms and felt that was why equipment and supplies were almost depleted as mentioned in Mr. Crombie’s February 1st memo.  Mr. Malaguti also felt that there was not enough salt in the sand and salt mixture.  He also stated that bringing back the graders was a good idea as well as sidewalk plowing improvements.   
Mr. Crombie responded that the sand/salt mixture was the 5:1; this was the same ratio that Boston and Worcester uses. He also said that the routing was being looked at continuously and may change as needed.  He said there would be better technology in the future in regards to the monitoring and control of snow removal.   Mr. Crombie explained that he would be willing to look at anything to improve the program and then compare it to what industry standards are for that particular program.  
Selectman Schena commented that the received compliments on how the roads were handled this last storm.   He said that they had under funded our snow and ice removal for a long time and he noticed the rising costs in the snow and ice arena.  
Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Crombie why the North Plymouth Industrial Park hadn’t been fully plowed.  He explained that only Resnick Road from Christa McAuliffe to the Boy’s Club had been plowed. He said that Scobee Circle had not been plowed either.  Mr. Quintal also asked Mr. Crombie how he got the 8% increase in salary in his presentation.  Mr. Crombie said the 8% was over a four year period and he said he had obtained it from Personnel.   Mr. Malaguti asked if Mr. Crombie could get him the total amount of salt used between 2002 and 2005.  
Mr. Sylvia stated that it was apparent to him why Mr. Crombie had asked the Finance Committee to deficit spend.  He also commented that there has been a concerted effort to improve our snow removal efforts. 
Chairman Tavares thanked Mr. Crombie for the update.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to enter into executive session pursuant to MGL, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 & 6 – litigation strategy and real property and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call, Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes, and Tavares-yes.  
Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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